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CHESHIRE FIRE AUTHORITY 

ITEM: 2 

MEETING OF  : GOVERNANCE & CONSTITUTION COMMITTEE  
DATE   : 17th APRIL 2013     
REPORT OF    : HEAD OF LEGAL AND DEMOCRATIC SERVICES 
AUTHOR                 : ANDREW LEADBETTER 
_____________________________________________________________ 
 

SUBJECT     :  DISPENSATIONS 
_____________________________________________________________ 
 
 

Purpose of the Report 
 

1. To seek dispensations to allow Members with Disclosable Interests to take 
part in the debate and vote upon the issues contained in the reports to be 
considered by the Fire Authority on 17th April 2013 relating to Acquisition 
of Sites and Design and Build of Fire Stations Outlined in IRMP10. 

 
Recommended: That Members: 

 
[1]  Grant dispensations to Members of Cheshire Fire Authority 

appointed by Cheshire East Borough Council and Warrington 
Borough Council to allow them to take part in the debate and vote in 
relation to the purchase of sites owned respectively by Cheshire 
East Borough Council and Warrington Borough Council such 
dispensations to last for 12 months from the date of this decision. 
 

Background 
   

2. When the Fire Authority intends to transact business with a constituent 
authority it can raise potential conflicts of interest for Members and issues 
in relation to the disclosure of Members’ interests.  In the case of a land 
transaction, it could appear to members of the public that a Member is 
making a decision about the purchase and the sale, irrespective of 
whether the Member has any part in the mechanism within their 
constituent authority for approving the sale. 
 

Information 
 

3. The reports to be considered by the Fire Authority on 17th April 2013, 
entitled Acquisition of Sites and Design and Build of Fire Stations Outlined 
in IRMP10, include proposals to purchase sites that are owned by 
separate constituent authorities.  The site in Alsager is owned by Cheshire 
East Borough Council and the site in Penketh is owned by Warrington 
Borough Council. 
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4. Members appointed to the Fire Authority by Cheshire East Borough 

Council and Warrington Borough Council will need to declare a 
Disclosable Non-Pecuniary Interest.  These ‘...relate to or are likely to 
affect: Any body of which you are a member or in a position of general 
control of management which: exercises functions of a public character...’   
 

5. The Members’ Code of Conduct states that when a Disclosable Non-
Pecuniary Interest is declared ‘...and the matter being considered by the 
Authority could significantly affect the financial interests of the body in 
which you have an interest ... you must not take part in any discussion, 
nor vote...’  The proposed land transactions could be said to have such an 
affect. 
 

6. If all Members appointed by Cheshire East Borough Council and 
Warrington Borough Council were unable to take part in the debate and 
vote, this would clearly significantly affect the business of the Fire 
Authority.  Accordingly, Cheshire East and Warrington Members have 
asked for a dispensation and the following paragraphs analyse the matters 
which Members are advised to consider.      
 

7. The Members’ Code of Conduct contains a section that deals with 
dispensations.  It states: 
 
‘The Governance and Constitution Committee may provide a dispensation 
to allow Members to take part in a debate if the effect of this code would 
be to cause a disproportionate number of members of a political group 
and/or a constituent Authority to be required to withdraw from a debate 
and be unable to vote after they had disclosed and/or declared a 
Disclosable Interest.’ 
 

8. The Code does not provide further detail about how Governance and 
Constitution Committee should exercise its discretion and it would seem 
appropriate to follow the process/requirements in Section 33 of the 
Localism Act 2011, notwithstanding that they strictly only apply in the case 
of Statutory Disclosable Pecuniary Interests.  This ensures that a good 
discipline is applied.  The following paragraphs describe the Section 33 
process/requirements.  An Appendix to this report contains a copy of 
Section 33. 
 

9. Firstly, a written request needs to be made by the Members seeking the 
dispensation (in this instance Fire Authority Members from Cheshire East 
and Warrington have done so).  Secondly, the Authority (in our case this 
Committee) must consider that it is appropriate to grant a dispensation 
having had regard to all relevant circumstances and where one of the 
situations set out in Section 33 (2) is applicable, and these are analysed in 
the following paragraphs. 
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10. Sub-section (2) states that a dispensation can only be granted by an 
Authority if, after having had regard to all relevant circumstances, it is 
satisfied that one of the reasons described is applicable: 
 
without a dispensation the transacting of business would be impeded 
[Section 33(2)(a)]; 
 
Technically, this is not the case.  Whilst the ‘exclusion’ of Cheshire East 
and Warrington Members would reduce the number of participating 
Members from a possible 23 down to 10 (and only leave Members from  
two of the constituent authorities able to take part in the debate and vote), 
it would not render the meeting inquorate.  However, it would exclude 
those Members with local knowledge (of the proposals for the Alsager and 
Penketh sites) from the debate and vote. 
 
Members may conclude that this would impede the transacting of 
business.   
 
without a dispensation the representation of different political groups 
would be so upset as to alter the likely outcome of any vote relating to the 
business [Section 33(2)(b)]; 
 
The ‘exclusion’ of Cheshire East and Warrington Members would alter the 
political position.  The Fire Authority is made up of: 12 Labour Group 
Members; 9 Conservative Group Members; and 2 Democratic Group 
Members.  Without the Cheshire East and Warrington Members the 
participating Members would be: 6 Labour Group Members; and 4 
Conservative Group Members.  Whilst this will not necessarily alter the 
likely outcome of any vote as the Labour Group would retain its majority, it 
would lead to the Democratic Group not being represented. 
 
Members may conclude this it is unacceptable to exclude a political group 
and/or remove ‘local’ political input.    
 
the granting of a dispensation is in the interests of people in the authority’s 
area [Section 33(2)(c)]; 
 
The importance of having local Members involved in decision making 
relating to their ‘patch’ has already been alluded to.  The arrangements for 
‘running’ the Fire Authority acknowledge this by spreading representation 
across the respective constituent authority areas on the basis of numbers 
on the electoral roll in each of those areas. 
 
Members may conclude that it is unacceptable to have no ‘local’ input, i.e. 
that it does not serve the interests of the electors of the respective 
constituent authorities.   
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it is otherwise appropriate to grant a dispensation [Section 33(2)(e)]  
 
Members may conclude that even though the reasons above are not 
sufficient on their own, that when taken together they are compelling and 
justify the grant of a dispensation under this ‘catch-all’ reason. 
 

11. The Act states that dispensations must specify the period for which they 
have effect and it seems sensible to do so in this instance.  In the 
circumstances, this dispensation need only extend to the decisions made 
at the Fire Authority meeting on the 17th April 2013, (or at any subsequent 
meetings concerned with land transactions between the Fire Authority and 
Cheshire East Borough Council, or Warrington Borough Council during the 
next 12 months). 
 

Financial Implications 
 
12. There are no financial implications arising from this report. 

Legal Implications 
 
13. The legal implications are covered in the body of the report. 

Equality and Diversity and Environmental Implications 
 
14. There are no equality and diversity or environmental implications arising 

from this report. 

 
CONTACT: JOANNE SMITH, FIRE SERVICE HQ, WINSFORD 
TEL [01606] 868804 
 
BACKGROUND PAPERS:  
 


